
Minutes of the Council Meeting  

Wednesday 17 February 2021 

Present  Andrew Palmer Chairman  

  Sam Hoe Richardson 

  Deborah Lamb 

  Reena Pastakia 

  Stephanie Wright 

  Caroline de Guitaut 

  Elizabeth Braakenburg Dyce (for items 1-4) 

  Victoria Farrow 

  Patsy Cullen 

  Nicola Clarke 

  Morgan Fowles 

In attendance Susan Kay-Williams 

  Hannah Warwick 

 

1. Welcome and Apologies 

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

 

2. RSNE Accounts 

 

Prior to the AGM the Council was asked to approve the RSNE accounts which had 

been scrutinised by the F&I Committee. Sam Hoe Richardson proposed the 

accounts, they were seconded by Nikki Clarke and approved unanimously.  

 

3. RSN Accounts 

Council were asked to approve the RSN consolidated accounts which had been 

scrutinised by the F&I Committee. Sam Hoe Richardson proposed the accounts, 

Stephanie Wright seconded them and they were approved unanimously..  

 

The meeting was then adjourned for the AGM.  

 

4. Minutes of last meeting  

With one small amendment, the minutes were approved and signed as a true record.  

 

5. Matters arising 

The CE went through the matters arising that were not referenced in other papers. Of 

particular note, the issue of having a registration mark for the tutors will be discussed 

with the tutors at the Easter meeting.  

 

The Chairman also updated the Council on the meetings he had had with members 

individually and regarding the review of the Chairman and Chief Executive’s work. It 

was noted that going forward we will reorganise the agenda to highlight areas for 

discussion, areas needing a deep dive and those which needed to be noted but were 

not for discussion. It was further noted that there would be delegation of papers in 

some areas for named Council members to take the lead in our responses to certain 

topics. Other aspects would be referenced later in the meeting 

 

6. Chief Executive’s report 



The Chief Executive presented her report. Staff were continuing to work at home, but 

were itching to get students back to the classroom across degree, FT and C&D as 

soon as possible. Standard of work coming in from the students was acceptable 

through to very good, although there was some evidence of missing the physical 

access to resources, especially for third year degree students where buying online 

cannot give a real indication of quality, feel or even colour of fabric. Bursary reports 

are due in next week and will be circulated to trustees. These give an individual 

indication of circumstances, and how students are faring. 

 

The International Summer School bookings had opened for those who had previously 

booked for Lexington. After two days 54% of customers had responded. 45 had 

booked new classes, only 6 people wanted a refund. Any who have not responded 

by Monday 22 will be chased next week. The Chairman asked that break even on the 

ISS be kept under review. It was noted that Beating Around the Bush was not taking 

place this year and that the New Zealand Embroiderers Guild were going to be 

running the press release about the ISS. 

 

The Chairman noted the intention to pursue other validating partners. This was 

agreed, but it was recognised how difficult it would make life over at least a two year 

period with two potential validating partners during the transition. It was suggested 

that a working party put together a project plan for this including a couple of trustees. 

 

IT requirements were discussed in terms of the burden on SB with no current 

capacity to share that. It was agreed to look where help might be found in the short 

term, whether through one of our supplier links. It was agreed that looking ahead, as 

part of the overall Strategy, we need a digital strategy to cover more than just the 

courses, so website etc., as a joined up plan.  

 

It was asked about UCA’s response to IHRA, this had not been received yet and 

would be pursued.  

Other items were noted. 

  

7. Minutes of the Finance and Investment Committee Jan 2021 

The Chairman asked HW to speak to the paper. HW summarised the actions that 

had been completed. She raised the issue of publication of the Council minutes 

highlighted by the auditors for consideration by Council. After discussion, it was 

agreed that the RSN would now publish on its website the appropriate section of the 

minutes relevant to higher education, including a precis of the Course Leader’s paper 

but not other matters which were not connected to higher education and which were 

business sensitive. 

 

     7A. Management Accounts  

 HW presented the accounts for the first quarter which showed a deficit of £37K 

against a budgeted deficit of £93K. This position at £66K better than budget was due 

to being able to run more face to face classes on the C&D in the first quarter than 

had been anticipated, but the post Christmas lockdown would impact this going 

forward. It was also noted that while the online shop was still active it could not make 

up for all the over the counter sales. Other areas of concern were the Studio where, 

due to social distancing we did not have more than two stitchers in at any one time 

which meant that although there is a good pipeline there is a limit to how much can 

be achieved. Use was still being made of the furlough scheme, mostly for Tutors and 



five staff were on partial furlough. All of these factors will be reviewed as part of the 

half year figures which would be compiled next month, along with a revised year end 

forecast. 

 

     7B. Cost of online day classes and online C&D 

 HW explained the basis of the paper she had compiled showing the various profit 

levels of the different varieties of online courses. For the short courses, profits were 

between £39 and £73 per hour as opposed to the budget which showed profit levels 

of £73-£89 per hour. However, budgeting was set at 10/12 places while many 

classes were selling out and the income from the last couple of places all went 

straight to the bottom line. In addition, more classes have been run than was initially 

anticipated. It was pointed out that while the sampler course returned the lowest per 

hour profit, it was bringing in a 12-month customer. 

 

 It was agreed that these were positive factors and that it might be possible to take out 

some of the overhead from the online classes, once we were able to offer face to 

face as well.  

  

On the C&D courses, it was now much clearer that the 1:1s were not viable at the 

current fee level. From the sessions offered to date there had been a loss of £5K. 

This needs to be raised to break even or remove this option. The £142 day cost has 

been announced from Easter and going forward the aim must be to teach in groups. 

 

A discussion was held about the future of online classes. It was agreed that even 

when access is open to HCP, online classes should continue because of the reach. It 

was agreed that this should be part of the online/digital strategy discussions including 

aspects like the resilience of the system. There would also need to be consideration 

of the type of people and courses that would be best in each setting, especially so 

that the in-person classes at HCP should be seen as premium. As part of this work,  

comparison should be made with other online offerings benchmarking offering and 

pricing. 

 

HW was also asked to undertake a review of overhead allocation. She confirmed that 

she would be looking at this in detail and reallocating as appropriate as part of budget 

planning.  

 

At the conclusion of the financial discussions the Chairman raised the issue of the 

money which active staff members had sacrificed last year. It was agreed that this 

should now be approved to be returned and SKW was asked to liaise with Steve 

Moore and HW on an appropriate timescale for this. The Chairman noted that the 

active team had been terrific over the last year. 

 

8. Cash flow 

HW had attached a commentary to navigate the paper and changes. Bottom line was 

£499K in the bank at the end of January of which £50K was the ring fenced bounce 

back loan. Since last meeting there had been confirmation from UCA that they would 

pay half of the remaining fees in February, so this should amount to about £90K by 

the end of the month, with a further £90K in May. In the light of lockdown projections, 

C&D had been reduced to March but further months may need to be adjusted 

depending on lockdown requirements. On the Summer School she had worked to 

£35K of refunds but an equal amount coming in of new income. Finally a VAT 



payment was due but HMRC was allowing companies to pay this over 11 months so 

this would be utilised.  

 

It was agreed that at the next F&I meeting with Finn and Co we would need to 

discuss having a facility for cash if required. The Chairman thanked HW for the paper 

as really helpful to understand the bigger picture. 

 

9. Post Audit letter 

HW summarised that it had been a clean audit with no recommendations. She 

pointed out that the auditors had highlighted their emphasis on going concern this 

year. It was noted that the OfS had specifically asked auditors to review evidence of 

going concern. It was agreed that underpinning the RSN was the investment 

portfolio. 

 

The Draft Letter of representation was agreed and will be signed.  

At the next F&I meeting it was agreed to discuss with Finn & Co about protecting the 

investments going forward and getting the most out of them.  

 

10. International Summer School 

This had been covered in previous items. Two things were raised, one was about 

ensuring the zoom invitations got through to the customers in a timely way and did 

not end up in junk mail or spam boxes; secondly that for a premium event we must 

deliver the kits and materials effectively. 

 

It was also raised about the need for a tidy of the website to help people get to 

relevant parts of the website more quickly with more filters especially for the shop. It 

was agreed SKW would discuss with Scott areas of work that needed to be done and 

if we could find alternative staffing solutions to help facilitate these. 

 

      11. Anniversary Plans 

The logos for the anniversary were approved. There was discussion around the 

message we develop for potential sponsorship partners. ED to work with VF on 

looking at this, repackaging what we do and increasing issues-led strands. Agreed to 

set up meeting with a working group of trustees to look at proposals for sponsorship, 

and a second working group to consider shop product to plan for anniversary. It was 

also noted that we need to be mindful of Gift Aid implications for donations.  

 

12. IT Update 

Questions were raised about the stock take ability of the systems, HW stated that 

these were now sorted in terms of numbers of items, but there needed to be an 

update in the valuing of stock as not all items had up to date pricing on the back-end 

system. HW said that at the half year it was hoped the stock check could be achieved 

with sampling only.  

It was asked if there were others who we work with who could help SB with some of 

the more basic IT work, this will be investigated.  

 

13. Terms and conditions for the Studio 

The amendments were noted. The Chairman asked that this go by EBD and asked 

particularly for a review of paragraph 18 in terms of the limitations of where/when we 

might use outside companies.  It was also noted that two different rates of interest 



(2% and 8%) are cited and one consistent rate should be used. It was agreed this 

would be signed off by the Chairman and EBD. 

 

14. Update on the Governance Code 

SKW had circulated the updated parts of the Code. It was agreed we needed to 

present what we were doing in these areas, as well as looking at how we might 

enhance them. ED to work with RP and EBD on developing these areas. It was noted 

that in the light of recent demands, this area had not been front of mind, but we did 

have good examples. 

 

SHR raised the issue of the Selfie project from two perspectives, something that 

would resonate with our Patron and also how we might take it out more generically at 

this time rather than waiting for schools to be in a position to utilise it. It was 

considered that this could be a public good at this time. Linked to this, VF spoke 

about the opportunity for showing the integrity of the RSN. The topic of sustainability 

was also mentioned and how from the RSN this is shown most through the work of 

the Degree students. These ideas will be considered by the staff team as part of the 

wider picture 

 

15. RSN response to Covid 19 

The meeting received a paper on the RSN’s response to Covid from September 20 to 

January 21. It was noted that the RSN had managed to deliver safely Degree, Future 

Tutor and Certificate and Diploma courses face to face between September and 

December but had moved all of them online since January in compliance of the 

lockdown.  

 

PC asked about how/when students were informed of course changes. SKW 

explained there was a robust level of communication between the Degree team and 

the students. All teaching was remaining to timetable, all tutorials were being given. 

Any minor changes were notified through the weekly calendar sent to all students on 

a Friday afternoon. As required by UCA the Degree team had reviewed the Learning 

Outcomes of the course for each year group and these had not had to change. The 

biggest challenge for students was in finding some materials but the technicians had  

a stock at home to send out as required and the staff team were able to recommend 

companies that were still operating online,  

 

   15A.The meeting received and noted the recent communications from the Department for 

Education and the OfS response on course funding and the Teaching Excellence 

Framework (TEF). UCA recently achieved gold standard of TEF. The RSN, however, 

is not in receipt of any course funding.  

 

   15B. The meeting received and noted the OfS’s latest communication on regulation during 

the pandemic.  

 

   15C. The Chief Executive introduced a letter from the Secretary of State for Education, 

Gavin Williamson, which had been received overnight, promoting the government’s 

updated policy on free speech and academic freedom. In advance of the meeting, 

this had been circulated to the Chairman and the academic trustee for their 

consideration. The letter was noted. 

 

 



16. Degree update 

The paper from the Course Leader was noted. In particular that teaching  and 

resources access had been continued throughout lockdown virtually to the original 

timetable.  

 

17.  Business Updates 

Future Tutors 

SKW reported that the second years had settled down into the online teaching, but 

the approach of half term was making them aware that they were half way through 

their course. The FTs were also doing a ‘take over’ of the RSN Instagram account 

that day.  

 

Studio 

SKW reported that the American Bishop had approved the estimate for his new mitre 

in underside couching and had already rung to pay the deposit. 

 

In response to a question, SKW confirmed Studio staff were either furloughed or 

being given additional teaching if they could not be brought into the Studio at the 

moment 

 

C&D 

The Chairman noted the issues with postage and zoom details and stated that this 

must be resolved for the summer school.  

 

It was further noted that for European students post Brexit that they may need to be 

warned that postage might take longer than usual due to Covid and Brexit combined, 

to mitigate expectations. 

 

Short Classes  

It was agreed that post Covid, there is a clear appetite for online classes and we will 

need to look carefully at the balance of those offered online and those in the 

classroom as a premium offering. 

 

Retail 

The Chairman asked that work continued to ensure postage brought in more than it 

costs. There were also questions about stock levels to ensure we would meet need. 

It was generally considered that there were a number of opportunities that we should 

be capitalising on for retail. SKW to set up meeting between some trustees and retail 

team. It was considered that now that the IT issues are resolved that the retail 

offering needs to take a next leap forward in both product and in sorting the filters on 

the website to make product searching easier. 

 

It was also noted that some Tutors’ own shops/sites were pointing people to other 

sites rather than RSN for books etc.  

 

 Marketing 

It was agreed that the digital agency was still at the experimental stage. The social 

media feeds were again well received.  

 

 

 



Talks and Bespoke classes 

The growing global reach of the talks was considered very encouraging to strengthen 

the RSN brand reach and relevance. 

 

Friends 

The figures were noted and it was hoped that we would see a growth in renewals by 

the next meeting. It was also recognised the need to cultivate current and past 

Friends as potential legators. 

 

The Chairman told Council that going forward we would be approaching these 

papers slightly differently with salient information presented more succinctly.  

 

 

18. AOB 

HW discussed the methodology for signing the accounts – it was agreed this would 

be digital and the auditors would be asked to orchestrate this.  

 

MF asked about the launch of the RSN Stitch Bank, ideally wanting something that 

would make a splash and raise funds. SKW said that this had not been planned yet 

as we were kind of waiting for enough stitches to be ready to make a worthwhile 

launch. It was agreed that we must make something special out of this event. 

 

19. There being no further business the meeting was closed. 

 

  



 


